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STAFF REPORT 

 

To:   Planning Commission 

From:  Francis Xavier Lilly, AICP, Director and Frederick Lutze, PE, Assistant City Engineer  

Meeting Date: 16 November 2022   

 

RE:  GP-22-003 – Adoption of the Local Link Transportation Study as an update to the Official Map of the 

  Millcreek General Plan 

 

GP-22-004 – Adoption of the 3300 South Corridor Study as an update to the Official Map of the 

Millcreek General Plan   

 

 

Summary and Legal Background  

 

Millcreek is requesting your recommendation regarding the adoption of two corridor studies as updates to the Official Map 

of the Millcreek General Plan: the Local Link Transportation Study, which recommends transportation and right-of-way 

improvements on 1300 East and Highland Drive; and the 3300 South Corridor study, which recommends transportation and 

right-of-way improvements on 3300 South.  

 

Utah Code Ann. 10-9a-407 gives cities the option to adopt as part of a general plan an “official map” that “(a) shows actual 

and proposed rights-of-way, centerline alignments, and setbacks for highways and other transportation facilities; (b) 

provides a basis for restricting development in designated rights-of-way or between designated setbacks to allow the 

government authorities time to purchase or otherwise reserve the land”.  

 

Formal adoption of updated centerlines and proposed rights-of-way allows cities to require developers on a street identified 

for improvement on the official to dedicate and improve additional right-of-way as part of their plans.  

 

Section 19.05.030 of the Millcreek Code requires the Millcreek Planning Commission to make a recommendation to the City 

Council regarding adoption and amendments to the General Plan. In order to give the Local Link Transportation Study and 

the 3300 South Corridor Study the force of a development standard, staff is seeking to have the document adopted as an 

element of the Millcreek General Plan.    

 

Adoption of the attached studies will effectively update the “official map” in the General Plan to accommodate the new 

rights-of-way and improved transportation enhancements along Highland Drive, 1300 East, and 3300 South.  

 

Local Link Transportation Study 

 

Millcreek, Salt Lake City, Holladay, and South Salt Lake City jointly received funding from Salt Lake County in 2018 to 

complete a circulation plan for the greater Millcreek / Sugar House area that evaluated walking and biking connections 

between Millcreek, Sugar House and South Salt Lake City.  The desired outcome was to develop a comprehensive multi-

jurisdiction plan that would guide future transportation design and construction.  The second goal of the grant application 

was to evaluate transit connections between Sugar House, Millcreek and Holladay.  The desired outcome was to evaluate 

what the most appropriate transit connection would be between these growing centers of new  

Development.  
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This joint effort led to the creation of the Local Link study, which began in early 2020 amidst the start of the global COVID 

pandemic.  Throughout 2020 and 2021, the Local Link study evaluated the existing planning documents in the area for each 

jurisdiction, considered existing (pre-pandemic) conditions, developed a joint vision to unite the various jurisdictions in the 

study area, identified gaps and opportunities in our transportation network, considered growth patterns, conducted transit 

ridership forecasting, completed planning-level costing and engaged with the public. 

 

For the purposes of Millcreek, the Local Link Transportation Study recommends:  

 

1. Highland Drive as the preferred corridor for enhanced transportation alternatives.  

2. Enhanced bus services as a medium-term enhanced transportation solution due to relatively inexpensive 

implementation.  

3. Streetcar as a long term solution that may be implemented if funds are identified and become available.  

4. Enhanced bicycle lanes along Highland Drive  

5. Potential extension of the McClelland Trail from Salt Lake City to Millcreek 

6. Intersection improvements at Elgin and Highland, Elgin and 1300 East, 1300 East and 3300 South, and Highland and 

3300 South.  

7. Updated Cross-sections for Highland Drive and 1300 East.  

 

The Local Link Transportation Study summary and circulation recommendations are included as Attachment A to this 

memorandum. Click here for a summary of the Local Link Circulation Study.  

 

3300 South Corridor Study  

 

The 3300 South Corridor Study was completed in late 2021, and it aims to reimagine the 3300 South right-of-way from the 

I-15 interchange in South Salt Lake to the I-215 interchange in Millcreek. State Street in Millcreek is widely understood to 

be unpleasant to drive, unsafe, and hostile to pedestrians and bicyclists. As stated in the Millcreek General Plan, Millcreek’s 

primary east-west arterials, 3300 South & 3900 South, represent major barriers to active transportation. Both carry relatively 

high volumes of motor vehicles at speeds of 35 to 40 miles per hour and have wide 5-lane cross-sections. Crossing such 

large and busy roads on foot or bicycle can be difficult and may discourage otherwise interested people from choosing to 

walk or bike to their destinations. Improvements to the bicycle and pedestrian accommodations along these corridors will 

be vital. 

 

The 3300 South Corridor Study is intended to resolve the longstanding challenges with respect to utility placement, missing 

and poor sidewalks, and no functional bicycle connections by recommending enhanced cross-sections in Millcreek that will 

include a bicycle sidepath on the north side of 3300 South, as part of a broader sidewalk that is separated from vehicle 

traffic. While no lane additions or reductions are contemplated as part of the 3300 South Corridor Study, the study does 

contemplate providing additional space for a bus rapid transit system along 3300 South, to function as part of an active 

transportation corridor for 3300 South.  

 

For the purposes of Millcreek, the 3300 South Corridor Study recommends:  

 

1. Short-term solutions including additional street lighting and landscaping, intersection improvements at key locations, 

and bus stop improvements with additional amenities.  

https://storymaps.arcgis.com/stories/6892ad264fe44389bba59b3475fb6e6f
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2. Long-term solutions including wider cross-sections for 3300 South that allow for sidewalk on both sides of the street, a 

10-12 foot shared use path on the north side of 3300 South, center turn lane, and park strips throughout.  

3. Maintaining existing bus service for now, while exploring the possibility of dedicated bus lanes within the proposed 

roadway sections, especially near Millcreek’s City center.  

 

The 3300 South Corridor Study is included as Attachment B to this memorandum.  

 

General Plan Considerations 

 

The Millcreek Together General Plan includes several recommendations relating to active transportation, promoting 

enhancements to public transportation, undergrounding utilities, creating a better and safer pedestrian experience, and 

protecting cyclists. The Local Link Transportation Study and the 3300 South Corridor Study advance several goals in the 

Millcreek General Plan.  

 

The General Plan Subchapter 3.4 – Great Connections is included as Attachment C to this memorandum.  

 

Community Council Recommendations 

 

Millcreek Community Council. The Millcreek Community Council met on October 4 and November 1, 2022, to discuss the 

two studies. The community council expressed the following concerns and considerations:  

 

Local Link 

 

1. Light Rail/Streetcar is not the right answer for transportation improvements on Highland Drive in Millcreek.  

2. Recommend maintaining a 5-lane cross section along Highland Drive south of 3300 South.  

3. Recommend additional sites near the City Center for intersection improvements, with an emphasis on HAWK/RFFB 

pedestrian crossings.  

 

3300 South Corridor Study 

 

1. Recommend limiting left hand turns on 3300 South in the City Center.  

 

The Millcreek Community Council recommended approval of the Local Link Transportation Study (unanimous vote) 

and the 3300 South Corridor Study (unanimous vote with one abstention), subject to the concerns and 

considerations listed above.  

 

Canyon Rim Citizens Association. The Canyon Rim Citizens Association met on October 5 and November 2, 2022, to 

discuss the two studies. The CRCA expressed the following concerns and considerations:  

 

3300 South Corridor Study  

 

1. Twelve-foot lanes on 3300 South are too wide. Consider traffic calming measures.  

2. Limit right lanes on 3300 South to business access and transit use only upon reconstruction of 3300 South.  

3. Prioritize the need of the pedestrian before transit and vehicular travel along 3300 South.  


